

PRIME MINISTER

CHECK AGAINST DELIVERY

ADDRESS BY THE PRIME MINISTER, MR R.J.L. HAWKE, TO THE TOWNSVILLE DISTRICT DEVELOPMENT BUREAU, TOWNSVILLE INTERNATIONAL HOTEL, 10 AUGUST 1983.

I AM DELIGHTED TO BE WITH YOU TODAY AT THIS MEETING OF THE TOWNSVILLE DISTRICT DEVELOPMENT BUREAU.

I WAS LAST IN TOWNSVILLE IN FEBRUARY - JUST PRIOR TO THE LAST ELECTION.

I SPOKE THEN OF LABOR'S STRONG COMMITMENT TO NORTH

QUEENSLAND AND OF THE RANGE OF LABOR POLICIES TO PROMOTE THE

WELFARE OF THE PEOPLE OF NORTH QUEENSLAND.

ALTHOUGH IT IS ONLY 5 MONTHS SINCE THE ELECTION ON MARCH 5, WE HAVE ALREADY MADE GREAT PROGRESS.

IN JUNE, WE ANNOUNCED WE WOULD HONOUR OUR COMMITMENT TO BUILD A COMMONWEALTH GOVERNMENT CENTRE HERE IN TOWNSVILLE TO HOUSE FEDERAL DEPARTMENTS.

THE CENTRE WILL BE THE FIRST FEDERAL GOVERNMENT OFFICE BLOCK BUILT IN AUSTRALIA IN THE LAST 10 YEARS.

IT WILL COST ABOUT \$12 MILLION AND ITS CONSTRUCTION WILL BOOST JOB OPPORTUNITIES BY ABOUT 300.

INDEED IT WILL MAKE A CONSIDERABLE CONTRIBUTION TO RESUSCITATING THE CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY IN NORTH QUEENSLAND.

THE BENEFITS TO TOWNSVILLE INCLUDE THE PURCHASE OF EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES, LONG-TERM WORK FOR BUILDERS AND SUB-CONTRACTORS AND A BOOST TO THE SPENDING POWER OF THE COMMUNITY.

LAST MONTH I ANNOUNCED A DECISION OF MOMENTOUS IMPORTANCE - THE CONSTRUCTION OF STAGE 1 OF THE BURDEKIN DAM.

THIS IS THE FIRST TIME AN AUSTRALIAN GOVERNMENT HAS UNDERTAKEN A PROJECT OF TRULY NATIONAL SIGNIFICANCE SINCE THE POST-WAR RECONSTRUCTION PERIOD.

WE HAVE ALLOCATED UP TO \$13 MILLION THIS FINANCIAL YEAR FOR THE DAM.

PROMISES TO BUILD THE DAM HAVE BEEN MADE REPEATEDLY SINCE THE SECOND WORLD WAR.

BUT FOR THE FIRST TIME, AN AUSTRALIAN GOVERNMENT HAS GIVEN A TOTAL COMMITMENT TO THE DAM.

It's all the difference in the world between specious, opportunistic promises, and positive action.

IT IS DIFFICULT TO OVERSTATE THE BENEFITS THAT WILL FLOW
FROM THE DAM - JOBS, IRRIGATION, CONSTRUCTION, NEW
CONTRACTS, DEMAND FOR MATERIALS AND TRANSPORT AND A LIFT IN
BUSINESS CONFIDENCE AND TOURISM.

THE DAM IS PROBABLY THE MOST SIGNIFICANT BOOST TO NORTH
QUEENSLAND SINCE THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE SUGAR AND MINING
INDUSTRIES.

THE SUGAR INDUSTRY, OF COURSE, IS VITAL TO NORTH QUEENSLAND.

However, in recent times the industry has suffered the combination of Low World Prices and Adverse Seasonal Conditions.

In response to the severe liquidity crisis faced by many growers, we provided \$10 million to the industry.

THIS MONEY IS BEING MADE AVAILABLE IN THE FORM OF CARRY-ON LOANS AND WILL KEEP GROWERS IN THE INDUSTRY WHO WOULD OTHERWISE HAVE BEEN FORCED OUT.

WE KNOW THE GREAT CONCERN NORTH QUEENSLANDERS HAVE FOR THE UPGRADING OF THE BRUCE HIGHWAY AND THE IMPROVEMENT OF LOCAL ROADS.

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT REGARDS THE BRUCE HIGHWAY BETWEEN BRISBANE AND CAIRNS AS THE NUMBER ONE PRIORITY FOR THE ALLOCATION OF NATIONAL ROAD FUNDS WITHIN QUEENSLAND.

WE REMAIN COMMITTED TO ITS UPGRADING BY 1988.

THE ALLOCATION OF FUNDS FOR 1983-84 UNDER THE AUSTRALIAN BICENTENNIAL ROAD DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM AS BETWEEN STATES AND CATEGORIES OF THE PROGRAM IS BEING FINALISED.

WE EXPECT TO SPEND SOME \$65 MILLION ON THE HIGHWAY THIS FINANCIAL YEAR - AN ALL-TIME RECORD.

THIS IS NOT ONLY A WELCOME INFUSION OF FUNDS TO A HIGH PRIORITY AREA BUT ALSO AN EXTENSIVE EMPLOYMENT GENERATION PROGRAM IN ITSELF. OVER 3,000 JOBS WILL BE CREATED, DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY.

WE ALSO RECOGNISE THE MAJOR DEFICIENCIES IN THE LOCAL ROADS NETWORK IN QUEENSLAND AS A WHOLE AND PARTICULARLY IN NORTH QUEENSLAND.

LOCAL ROADS IN ALL STATES WILL BENEFIT FROM THE 37 PER CENT INCREASE IN COMMONWEALTH ASSISTANCE IN 1983/84 UNDER THE COMBINED ROADS GRANTS AND BICENTENNIAL ROAD PROGRAMS.

We are also providing \$70 million in 1983-84 for Jobs on Local Roads under our Community Employment Program - tangible evidence OF OUR CONCERN FOR THE UPGRADING OF LOCAL ROADS.

Over \$12 million has been allocated to Queensland and will provide up to 1,000 jobs.

WE ALSO APPRECIATE THE SPECIAL AIR TRAVEL NEEDS OF North Queenslanders.

I AM PLEASED TO ANNOUNCE THAT TOWNSVILLE AIRPORT'S NEW DOMESTIC TERMINAL WILL GO AHEAD.

Shortly after the election, my colleague, Kim Beazley, the Minister for Aviation, asked his Department to study and report on the need for improved domestic terminal facilities at Townsville airport.

THIS STUDY RECOMMENDED THAT NEW DOMESTIC TERMINAL FACILITIES WERE NECESSARY TO PROPERLY OVERCOME THE LONG-STANDING INADEQUACIES OF THE EXISTING TERMINAL COMPLEX.

OTHER LESS EXPENSIVE OPTIONS SUCH AS A GREATER USE OF THE INTERNATIONAL TERMINAL FOR DOMESTIC TRAFFIC WERE CONSIDERED BUT WERE REJECTED, DUE TO THE CONFLICTING NEEDS OF THE DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL AIRLINES.

Townsville, because of its favourable geographic location Townsville - the gateway to the North - has doubled its
REGULAR INTERNATIONAL SERVICES SINCE THE TERMINAL WAS
OPENED AND IS NOW ATTRACTING CONSIDERABLE USE BY
INTERNATIONAL COMMERICAL AIR TRAFFIC.

As it is necessary to check all this traffic for customs, immigration and health requirements separate from domestic traffic it was found impracticable to use the international terminal for regular domestic use.

WHAT WE ARE NOW PROPOSING IS THE UPGRADING OF THE DOMESTIC TERMINAL AS SPEEDILY AND REALISTICALLY AS POSSIBLE.

SUCH A COMPLEX PROJECT REQUIRES A GREAT DEAL OF SPECIALIST PLANNING AND DESIGN EFFORT.

AND WHILE, OF COURSE, WE ALL WANT TO SEE THE PROJECT BECOME A REALITY AS QUICKLY AS PRACTICABLE, NOTHING WILL BE GAINED BY PROCEEDING ON THE OPPORTUNISTIC LINES PROPOSED BY THE PREVIOUS GOVERNMENT.

For example, it requires the approval of the Parliamentary Works Committee, which has to consider and report to the Parliament on major projects over \$2 million.

My Government has been advised that, even though a great deal of the preliminary planning is complete, at least a further twelve months is required to complete the necessary detailed design work and submit the proposal to the Public Works Committee for its consideration. I have insisted that this preliminary work be completed as soon as possible.

But I stress: As soon as this process concludes, development will commence.

THE GOVERNMENT HAS BEEN ENCOURAGING THE AIRLINES TO INTRODUCE DISCOUNT AIR FARES. AT LEAST PARTLY REFLECTING THIS, ANSETT AND TAA RECENTLY INTRODUCED 45 PERCENT DISCOUNT FARES. THIS INITIATIVE SHOULD BENEFIT NORTH QUEENSLANDERS AS IT INCLUDES ROCKHAMPTON, MACKAY, TOWNSVILLE, CAIRNS AND PROSERPINE.

.../7

CONDITIONS WHICH MAKE THESE FARES UNATTRACTIVE TO MULTI-STAGE TRAVELLERS ARE BEING REVIEWED BY THE AIRLINES AT THE REQUEST OF KIM BEAZLEY, THE MINISTER FOR AVIATION.

HE IS ALSO PURSUING WITH THEM THE CONCEPT OF LOW COST AIR SERVICES AS AN ALTERNATIVE TO EXISTING SCHEDULED SERVICES.

Another disability to which North Queenslanders are subject is the problem of tropical illness and disease.

PRIOR TO THE LAST ELECTION WE PROPOSED THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A TROPICAL MEDICINE RESEARCH INSTITUTE AT JAMES COOK UNIVERSITY HERE IN TOWNSVILLE.

THAT COMMITMENT REMAINS.

We have asked the Commonwealth Tertiary Education Commission to report on the establishment, timetable and cost of the Institute in sufficient time for consideration in the 1984 Budget.

This will enable our proposal to be considered and progressed on a sound, informed basis.

North Queensland has a VITAL STAKE IN THE TOURIST INDUSTRY - AN INDUSTRY OF ENORMOUS POTENTIAL.

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT IS DETERMINED TO TAKE WHATEVER ACTION IT CAN TO HELP THE TOURIST INDUSTRY ACHIEVE ITS FULL POTENTIAL.

Our national tourist policy aims to get more overseas visitors to Australia and to encourage more Australians to holiday at home.

As part of this, we want to encourage more travellers - both overseas and domestic - to visit North Queensland.

To help meet this objective we will provide a substantial boost to the Budget allocation for the Australian Tourist Commission in 1983-84.

This will allow new initiatives to promote inbound tourism to Australia.

THESE INITIATIVES INCLUDE

- INTENSIVE ADVERTISING IN ALL MARKETS, ESPECIALLY
 THE UNITED STATES
- EXPANDED OVERSEAS REPRESENTATION AND
- THE ESTABLISHMENT OF AUSTRALIAN TRAVEL CENTRES IN OVERSEAS MARKETS

THE GREAT BARRIER REEF IS, OF COURSE, ONE OF THE KEY
ATTRACTIONS TO NORTH QUEENSLAND FOR INTERNATIONAL TOURISTS.

ONE OF OUR NORTH QUEENSLAND COMMITMENTS TO PROMOTE TOURISM WAS TO EXEMPT THE GREAT BARRIER REEF ISLAND RESORTS FROM THE DIESEL EXCISE IMPOSED BY THE PREVIOUS GOVERNMENT.

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT HAS DECIDED TO EFFECTIVELY MEET

THIS COMMITMENT BY MAKING A SPECIAL GRANT OF APPROXIMATELY.

\$1 MILLION THIS FINANCIAL YEAR TO SUBSIDISE THE DIESEL

FUEL COSTS TO BARRIER REEF ISLAND TOURIST RESORTS.

This grant will be a fied grant under Section 96 of the Constitution. The conditions will be announced later.

Diesel is the lifeblood of the Tourist Industry in North Queensland. This is especially so for the off-shore islands.

Power generation, Air-conditioning and even the BOATS THAT BRING THE DIESEL TO THE ISLANDS ARE RUNNING ON DIESEL.

THESE TOURIST ISLANDS ARE NOT PART OF THE GENERAL ELECTRICAL GRID SYSTEM.

THEREFORE IT IS FAIR THAT SPECIAL SUBSIDIES SHOULD BE PROVIDED AS COMPENSATION.

These Islands are providing thousands of Jobs, millions of Dollars in revenue to the Government and virtually sustaining a number of towns along the Queensland coast.

OUR DECISION TO PROVIDE THIS \$1 MILLION GRANT WILL PROVIDE A WELCOME BOOST TO TOURISM IN QUEENSLAND.

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT IS ANXIOUS TO ENCOURAGE MAN-MADE TOURIST ATTRACTIONS, INCLUDING INTERPRETATION FACILITIES AND CONVENTION CENTRES, AND, WHEREVER PRACTICABLE, FINANCE THEM OR PROVIDE GENEROUS LOANS.

ONE, IN PARTICULAR, IS GREAT BARRIER REEF WORLD HERE IN TOWNSVILLE.

As some of you know, I am familiar with this project. I know it is very strongly supported in this city and I believe it has enormous potential.

THE TOWNSVILLE DISTRICT DEVELOPMENT BUREAU, OF COURSE, IS HEAVILY INVOLVED. INDEED I NOTICE IT IS CURRENTLY YOUR NUMBER ONE PRIORITY.

REEF WORLD IS SUPPORTED BY THE GREAT BARRIER REEF MARINE PARK AUTHORITY AND HAS BEEN SUGGESTED FOR INCLUSION UNDER THE BICENTENNIAL PROGRAM.

I FULLY ENDORSE THE COMMENTS OF MY COLLEAGUE BARRY COHEN, THE MINISTER FOR HOME AFFAIRS AND ENVIRONMENT - PROVIDED THE QUEENSLAND GOVERNMENT NOMINATES THE PROJECT UNDER THE BICENTENNIAL PROGRAM, GOVERNMENT FUNDING IS LIKELY TO PROCEED.

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT RECOGNIZES THE TREMENDOUS WORK BEING CARRIED OUT BY THE DEFENCE FORCES IN NORTH QUEENSLAND AND IS PROUD OF THEIR ACHIEVEMENTS.

FOR EXAMPLE, I NOTICE LAST WEEK THE NO 35 SQUADRON AT THE R.A.A.F. Base Townsville was presented with The Duke of Gloucester's Cup by the Governor-General for outstanding performance.

My congratulations! I am very proud the unit has received such a distinguished award.

HERE IN TOWNSVILLE WE HAVE THE READY DEPLOYMENT FORCE.

AGAIN THERE IS AN ENVIABLE STANDARD OF PROFICIENCY.

AUSTRALIA MUST HAVE STRONG DEFENCES.

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT UNDERSTANDS THAT AND IS DETERMINED TO MEET ITS RESPONSIBILITIES.

Accordingly we have decided in the coming Budget to increase defence spending significantly in real terms.

North Queenslanders are Justifiably concerned about the adequacy of coastal surveillance.

AGAINST THAT BACKGROUND WE EXTENDED THE COASTAL SURVEILLANCE CONTRACT OF REPROGRAPHICS TO MARCH AT THE COST OF AN ADDITIONAL \$900,000.

This overview of some of our policies indicates in the clearest terms the Federal Labor Government's commitment to North Queensland.

WE ARE REWRITING THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT OF NORTH QUEENSLAND.

For too Long North Queensland has failed to receive a fair return for its contribution to the national wealth.

'For too long the special problems of North Queenslanders have been largely ignored by Federal and State Governments.

THE FEDERAL LABOR GOVERNMENT IS STARTING TO RIGHT THAT WRONG.

We came to office with the great aim of "Bringing Australia Together".

WE ARE NOW MAKING A START IN BRINGING NORTH QUEENSLAND CLOSER TO THE REST OF AUSTRALIA AND THE REST OF AUSTRALIA CLOSER TO NORTH QUEENSLAND.